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Mining and the economy 
by Daniel Montoya 
 
1 Introduction 
The Henry Tax Review was publicly 
released by the Commonwealth 
Government in May 2010.1 The 
Review recommended significant 
reforms to the taxation system, 
including reform of the taxation of 
mineral resources. According to the 
Review: 

Australia has the world’s largest 
economically demonstrated 
resource reserves of brown coal, 
lead, mineral sands (rutile and 
zircon), nickel, silver, uranium and 
zinc, and the second largest 
reserves of bauxite, copper, gold 
and iron ore (contained iron). The 
current charging arrangements 
distort investment and production 
decisions, thereby lowering the 
community’s return from its 
resources. Further, they fail to 
collect a sufficient return for the 
community because they are 
unresponsive to changes in profits, 
particularly output-based royalties.2  

The Review made 6 resource tax-
related recommendations, including 
the replacement of current taxation 
arrangements by:  

… a uniform resource rent tax 
imposed and administered by the 
Australian government that: (a) is 
levied at a rate of 40 per cent, with 
that rate adjusted to offset any future 
change in the company income tax 

rate from 25 per cent, to achieve  a 
combined statutory tax rate of 55 per 
cent; … (c) measures rents as net 
income less an allowance for 
corporate capital, with the allowance 
rate set at the long-term Australian 
government bond rate; and … (f) is 
allowed as a deductible expense in 
the calculation of income tax, with 
loss refunds treated as assessable 
income.3  

In response to the Henry Review, the 
Commonwealth Government 
announced the adoption of a Resource 
Super Profits tax.4 The proposed tax 
has been met with fierce criticism from 
the mining industry. 

This E-brief does not elaborate on the 
arguments put forward by Henry and 
the Commonwealth response. Instead, 
it summarises the contribution mining 
makes to the Australian and NSW 
economies. Particular attention is 
given to coal given its status as NSW’s 
largest export. The negative 
externalities produced by coal-fired 
power generation in NSW are also 
briefly detailed. 

2 Mining in Australia 

Mining comprised 8% of GDP in 2008-
09 ($87.6 billion), as it did in 1998-99. 
167,00 people were employed in the 
mining sector in 2008-09, an increase 
of 71,000 since 2003-04. Australia 
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exports a variety of energy and mineral 
resources. These include oil, LNG, 
coal, uranium, iron ore, gold, alumina, 
aluminium, nickel, copper and zinc.5

The main export markets for energy 
resources in 2008-09 were Japan, the 
Republic of Korea and India. These 
countries bought 42%, 14% and 9% of 
energy resource exports respectively. 
Total energy resource exports 
amounted to $77.9 billion in 2008-09 
(see Table 1 for major exports).  

Table 1: Export values for major 
resource exports in Australia in 
2008-20106

Resource Export value 
2008-09 ($m) 

Export value 
2009-10 ($m) 
(projected) 

Energy resources 
Crude oil 8,757 8,973 
LPG 1,044 1,107 
LNG 10,079 7,169 
Coal 54,698 34,628 
Uranium 990 981 
Sub-total 75,568 52,858 

Mineral resources 
Aluminium 10,931 8,518 
Copper 5,863 6,174 
Gold 16,146 14,702 
Iron and steel 35,602 30,239 
Nickel 2,656 3,035 
Sub-total 71,198 62,668 
Total 146,766 115,526 

The main export markets for mineral 
resources in 2008-09 were China 
(33%), Japan (13%) and India (8%). 
Total mineral resource exports 
amounted to $83.6 billion in 2008-09 
(see Table 1 for major exports).7

Mining companies made $67,402 
million profit in 2008-09, an increase of 
$27,218 million from 2007-08.8 Much 
of this increased profit was due to 
increased demand from China and 
other emerging economies, and 
occurred despite price falls in late 
2008 and early 2009.9 There was a 
corresponding increase in Federal tax 
receipts collected from mining 

companies and mining company 
employees from $8,587 million in 
2007-08 to an estimated $13,357 
million in 2008-09.10  

3 Mining in NSW 

The NSW minerals industry accounts 
for 2% of NSW’s GSP.11 29,649 people 
were employed in mining in 2009, up 
from 13,813 in 2000. Minerals mined in 
NSW include coal, gold, copper, silver, 
lead, zinc, rutile, zircon and 
antimony.12  

NSW’s major mineral exports in 2008-
09 were: coal ($12,898 million); 
aluminium ($2,058 million); copper 
ores and concentrates ($1,460 million); 
and refined petroleum ($1,403 
million).13 Total NSW mineral exports 
amounted to $19,036 million in 2008-
09.14 Major export destinations for 
NSW minerals include China, Japan, 
the Republic of Korea, Malaysia and 
Taiwan.  

Net mining royalties in NSW in 2008-
09 were $1,280 million, an increase of 
$706 million from 2007-08. This 
increase of 220 per cent resulted from 
higher coal prices and changes to the 
coal royalty regime. Non-coal royalties 
decreased by 32 per cent in 2008-09 
as a result of the fall in base metal 
prices.15

4 Coal mining in NSW 

Black coal is NSW’s biggest export. In 
2008-09, coal exports were worth 
$12,898 million, whereas the next 
largest export (aluminium) was worth 
$2,058 million.16 Coal exports were 
worth $8,185 million in 2007-08. 77% 
of the coal produced in 2008-09 was 
exported. Of the remaining 23%, 21% 
was used to produce electricity. 54.5% 
of coal exported from NSW was 
bought by Japan. Other large 
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importers of NSW coal include the 
Republic of Korea (16.5%), Taiwan 
(12%) and China (4.7%).17

There are currently 29 underground 
and 31 open cut coal mines in NSW. 
These mines are located in the 
Gunnedah, Hunter, Newcastle, 
Gloucester, Southern and Western 
coalfields, which stretch from south of 
Bombaderry to north of Newcastle, 
and inland to Lithgow and Narrabri. 29 
development projects are also located 
within these coalfields, and a further 
development is located in the 
Oaklands coalfield, which is located 
south west of Wagga Wagga.18 $105 
million was expended on coal 
exploration in 2008-09.19  

The Hunter coalfield is by far the 
largest producer of coal. 80.44 Mt of 
saleable coal was produced in 2007-
08 in the Hunter coalfield, whereas the 
next largest production area was the 
Western coalfield, which produced 
22.24 Mt of saleable coal (see Table 
2). Correspondingly, employment in 
coal mining is greatest in the Hunter 
coalfield, with 8384 people employed 
there in 2008 (see Table 2). 

Table 2: Coal production (saleable) 
and employment in NSW in 2007-
0820

Coalfield Production 
(Mt) 

Employment 
(2008) 

Gloucester 1.89 152 
Gunnedah 4.03 325 
Hunter 80.44 8384 
Newcastle 16.11 1984 
Southern 10.44 2636 
Western 22.24 1865 
Total 135.15 15346 

Under the Mining Act 1992 (NSW), the 
NSW Government charges royalties 
on mineral production, including coal 
production. There are three different 
base rates for Ad Valorem royalties 
payable on coal mining:  

(1) 8.2% of the value of coal recovered 
by open cut mining; 

(2)  7.2% of the value of coal 
recovered by underground mining; 
and 

(3) 6.2% of the value of coal recovered 
by deep underground mining 

A coal reject royalty is also payable on 
any coal sold for use in energy 
production. Of the $1,280 million paid 
in mining royalties in 2008-09, $1,226 
million came from coal mining.21 Table 
3 details the coal royalties by region.  

Table 3: 2008-09 NSW coal royalties 
by region22

Region Royalty payable 
($m) 

Gloucester 20.8 
Gunnedah 46.6 
Hunter 810.6 
Newcastle 86.0 
Southern 141.2 
Western 127.6 
Total 1,232.8 

5 Coal externalities 

Coal mining is an issue that, at times, 
attracts controversy.23 Newspaper 
coverage has been given to potential 
negative environmental and health 
impacts in places such as the Hunter 
and Illawarra.24 Most recently, the 
NSW Government rejected the 
Bickham Coal Company’s open cut 
mine proposal in the Upper Hunter due 
to potential impacts on: the Pages 
River; the region’s thoroughbred 
industry; and the ‘unique rural 
characteristics’ of the area.25

The NSW Parliamentary Library 
Research Service Briefing Paper 
Mining and the Environment covers 
the environmental impact of coal 
mining.26 Whilst some coal, 
predominantly from the Southern 
coalfields, is used for steel making, 
coal is predominantly used for power 
generation in NSW. The associated 
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environmental and health impacts of 
coal-fired power generation are 
explored in this e-brief. 

5.1 Externalities of power 
generation 

Five studies have been completed in 
Australia on the negative externalities 
of power generation. The most recent 
and comprehensive study was 
released by the Australian Academy of 
Technological Sciences and 
Engineering (ATSE) in March 2009.27 
ATSE adopted the methodology used 
by the ExternE Project, the largest 
study of its kind on the health and 
greenhouse impacts of power 
generation.28 The ATSE study 
calculated the greenhouse impacts 
and health damage costs of the 
following power stations and 
technologies: coal, gas, wind, solar 
photovoltaic, solar thermal, 
geothermal, carbon capture and 
storage and nuclear. Primary focus 
was given to those emissions that 
make the greatest contribution to 
external costs, namely, particulate 
material (PM10) and the gaseous 
combustion products carbon dioxide 
(CO2), sulphur dioxide (SO2) and 
nitrogen oxides (NOX).29

Coal-fired power stations produce 
more greenhouse gases (such as CO2) 
per unit of energy than any other type 
of power station. The damage cost of 
CO2 emissions associated with a 
particular generation technology, in 
terms of a unit of power generated, is 
given by: 

Damage cost ($/MWh) = Emissions 
(kg CO2/MWh) x Unit damage cost 
($/kg CO2) 

According to this formula, the cost of 
damage done by CO2 emissions from 
black coal-fired power generation was 
calculated to be $29/MWh.30  

PM10, SO2, and NOX can increase the 
incidence of respiratory and 
cardiovascular diseases. The health 
impact of these emissions was 
calculated with reference to population 
density around power stations and 
through attributing a monetary cost to 
the impact of each emission on human 
health. The mid-range figure for health 
damage costs for all three emissions 
(PM10, SO2 and NOX) was found to be 
$13.2/MWh. The total externality cost 
for black coal is therefore $42/MWh. In 
comparison, brown coal (which is not 
used for power generation in NSW) 
has a total externality cost of $52/MWh 
and natural gas has a total externality 
cost of $19/MWh (see Table 4).31

Table 4: Externality cost estimates 
for various electricity generating 
technologies32

Technology Externality cost 
($A/MWh) 

Brown coal 52 
Black coal 42 
Natural gas 
(combined cycle) 

19 

Black coal (post-
combustion Carbon 
Capture and Storage) 

11 

Nuclear 7 
Solar photovoltaic 5 
Solar thermal 5 
Wind 1.5 

The aggregate health cost burden in 
Australia of power station emissions 
from coal-fired power stations, with the 
mid-range estimate of $13.2/MWh and 
an annual coal-fired output of 197TWh, 
is therefore approximately $2.6 
billion.33 The health cost burden from 
coal-fired power stations in NSW for 
2007-08 was $947.5 million.34 The total 
externality cost from coal-fired power 
stations in NSW for 2007-08 was 
approximately $3 billion.35 The total 
externality cost from coal-fired power 
stations in Australia for 2007-08 was 
approximately $8.3 billion.36
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